 MINUTES:  LOMPOC USD WELLNESS COMMITTEE MEETING

April 26, 2012
Our Mission: to promote and support a culture of health and fitness in the Lompoc Unified School District

I. The meeting was called to order at 3:35.  The following people were present:  Kathy Bertelsen, RD (Manager, Child Nutrition Services); Michelle MacKinnon (Supervisor/Dietician, Child Nutrition Services);  Steve McDowell (Lompoc Valley Community Health Organization); Shelby Wild (Fillmore Elementary School Garden Education Manager – GEM); Linda Martinson (La Canada Elementary School Garden Education Manager – GEM); Kirsten Criswell (Mobile Chef Orfalea School Food Initiative); Sjana Doohen (Physical Education Teacher Lompoc Valley MS/SPARK Trainer)
II. Minutes from the previous meeting were approved
III. Reports:

1. School Gardens - Kathy reported on the Buena Vista Garden Club meeting that she attended in March.  There were about 20 students present and 7 adult volunteers.  The GEM, Lauren Danner, did a great job at organizing the meeting – the students were rotating between various projects.  Some were pulling weeds in the garden beds, some were working on a project for the Earth Day Festival and some were participating in an experiment.  The Earth Day project entailed planting a variety of succulents in donated old coffee cups to be sold for revenue at an event that was taking place that weekend.  The proceeds would go to the Garden Club.  The experiment entailed planting male and female kiwi tree cuttings in pots and allowing the pollination process to take place.  Later they would see the results of that process – flowers which would then turn into fruit.  The students showed great creativity as they potted the succulents, much interest in the pollination experiment and eagerness as they worked in the garden beds. Items that were being grown in the garden were:  strawberries, a variety of greens and lavender. 
2. Kathy attended a “Garden Visionary” meeting on April 11th which was held at La Canada.  Trish Stone-Damen, the Garden Outreach Coordinator was there as well as Linda Martensen, the GEM at La Canada and the teachers involved in the Garden Project.  Nui Valencia, the Central Kitchen Lead also attended.  One of the topics discussed was cross pollinating with Child Nutrition Services.  We discussed strategies on how to get the produce from the garden into the meals being served in the Cafeteria.  Nui told what produce was needed in the recipes that were being made in the schools, such as, lettuce, carrots, onions, celery and peppers.  We discussed how good communication is needed to let the Central Kitchen know what they had and find out when it needed to be at the Central Kitchen to be used in a recipe.  The meeting was very helpful to identify parameters of what is needed to make it happen. 
3. Pilot Projects at Buena Vista and La Canada: 
· Kathy attended La Canada PTA and ELAC meetings and went to the district Community Advisory Committee (CAC) meeting to tell parents about the pilot programs at La Canada and Buena Vista.  She brought the new menu item, Lasagna, to the CAC meeting which was very well accepted by the parents there.  Kathy shared information about the pilot projects with the parents.  They were very excited about the new food program.  
· Kathy and Michelle have been tracking the finances of the pilot schools to determine if they are financially viable.  So far, the finances appear to be promising.  
4. Shelby Wild, GEM, reported on the new Orfalea Garden Project at Fillmore Elementary School.  She took over the garden in March and inherited a garden that had been neglected for awhile which already had seven garden beds.  She said the “kids are thrilled” to have the garden project.  They are already planning to grow pumpkins in the fall.  She said over the summer there is a plan to keep the garden up and nurture the work that is being done – parents have volunteered as well as a Girl Scout Troup.  She said she would be visiting the garden once a week over the summer as well.  
5. Wellness News in the Community:  Steve reported about the Healthy Lompoc Coalition meeting today – he told of the biking and walking promotions that are happening for the purpose of increasing physical activity.  They have garnered Cal Trans grants to pay for biking and walking events at the schools.  The grant will pay for stipends for a teacher in each school to act as coordinator.  It will pay for more police around the schools and “Walk & Roll” which is biking and walking events at the schools.  
IV. Other Comments/Discussions:

1. Kirsten spoke of the benefits of elementary school children going for recess before they went to lunch.  She said that studies show they eat more vegetables, eat more food in general and drink more milk.  She asked if it was being done in Lompoc.  Kathy said she thought La Honda was doing it with some of the higher grades. Kathy said she would bring it to the attention of the administration to see if more of that could be done at LUSD.
2. Steve called of the expertise from Orfalea to assist with teaching parents in the Lompoc Community how to cook healthy foods.  Kirsten told how Orfalea had partnered with “Healthy School Pantry” which is affiliated with the Food Bank in Santa Maria.  She said they had provided some healthy cooking demonstrations at the Vet’s Hall in Santa Maria for that organization.  She said she would let her organization know of Steve’s request.
V. The meeting adjourned at 4:35

VI. The next meeting is May 24th from 3:30 to 4:30 at the Central Kitchen.  

